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I would like to thank the members of the Permanent Council for the opportunityto commemorate the anniversary of the Democratic Charter.  The CSO that I represent, the Institute for Diplomatic Dialogue in the Americas, or IDDA, has been actively engaged for several years in strengthening the region’s democratic culture and furthering the mission of the OAS among university students throughout the hemisphere.  With your indulgence, I would like to briefly discuss the activities of IDDA, its successes and its plans for a continuing consolidation of democratic values among the future leaders of the hemisphere.
I am honored to serve as the President of the IDDA, whose sole purpose is to organize and run a simulation of the OAS,called the Washington Model OAS, which takes place every Spring in Washington DC.  The IDDA is a faculty run, non-profit organization whose members give generously of their time and expertise to make the model an annual success.  Bringing students together from diverse backgrounds within and across the member states is critical in making the model realistic and fostering dialogue among young people,dialogue that would not happen otherwise.  For one week those students are engaged in finding solutions to problems and issues drawn from the OAS agenda which you, as representatives of your countries, make progress in resolving.  The diversity of opinions and cultures has generated greater understanding among our students and many remain in contact and visit each other long after the model.
The “real world” nature of the Washington Model OAS is further advanced by the support and cooperation IDDA receives from the OAS.  We have use of headquarters for the formal ceremonies, and access to the diplomatic missions of the OAS.  Most universities that participate offer academic credit for participation and the Model is the culminating experience of the course.  Students learn about the country they represent, the OAS, international negotiation, and Hemispheric issues during class sessions. Then they are able to apply their knowledge to the drafting of a resolution and negotiation with other delegations at the model.  They have the opportunity to get feedback on their ideas before the start of the model from their country mission bothelectronically and by visiting the embassy on the first day of model sessions.  Since 2000, over 3000 students from across the hemisphere have attended the model.  In 2011, and as slated for 2012, nearly one third of the participating universities are from Latin America and the Caribbean.
There are many successes that come from this type of learning experience and exposure to the practice of diplomacy that all of you here represent.  The willingness of the diplomatic missions to open their doors to our students is universally ranked as the highlight of their week.  As faculty, we offer the same data and lines of reasoning as you do on diverse issues such as poverty and democratization, but somehow our students are more attentive and enthusiastic when you say it.  Piquing the interest of students is the first step for them to internalize and learn deeply.  Also invaluable are your perspectives on the political process and how you came to be in your current position.  Speaking on behalf of my colleagues, we thank you and your missions for your time and dedication to answering the myriad of questions our students have.  All of this is equally true for the OAS staff and the rare experience that is the Hall of the Americas.  There is no better classroom than real life.
Furthermore, many universities are developing experiential learning courses and the Model OAS is an excellent example of this type of initiative.  In practicing democracy, students come to see its intrinsic value and sometimes frustrating process; they learn compromise and how to listen.  They also learn that “no” is not a solution or an option.  Reaching young people during the formative years of their careers it is critical to spreading the values and practice of democracy.   Given the drive for “hands-on learning”, we expect this program to continue to grow.
One of the best measures of our success is that while budgets get tighter, attendance at the model continues to grow and diversify.  Every member of the OAS will again be represented at the 2012 Washington Model and we will likely have several Observer States because of the requests for participation.  This speaks to the quality of the program and its incorporation into Latin American Studies programs and Political Science tracks.  It is not an understatement to say that this is a unique program: a simulation of an international organization which is supported by, and uses the facilities of, that organization.  No other regional or universal IGO lends its support, name, and logo to a simulation.  That we have had universities from Argentina, Barbados, Canada, Chile, Colombia, Ecuador, Guatemala, Guyana, Haiti, Mexico, Trinidad and Tobago, and Venezuela is also a unique tribute.
Finally, we measure our success in what our students take away from the experience.  The student evaluations which my colleagues share show that many of the goals set out in the OAS Charter and the Inter-American Democratic Charter are realized.  These include strengthening democratic culture in the hemisphere, promoting education as a solid foundation for the exercise and awareness of democracy, and instilling tolerance and respect of diverse peoples and viewpoints.
Despite our successes, there is more work to be done.  Let me offer a few ideas that the member states of the OAS may want to consider as a means to strengthen this learning experience for our future hemispheric leaders.
First, IDDA is now forming a Board of Advisors and is honored to have Secretary General Insulza as the honorary chair.  We are fortunate to also have Dr. Irene Klinger, the Director of the Department of External Relations as a member.  But we strive to add individuals from the member states who share our commitment and enthusiasm for this unique learning experience.  We would love to hear from current or former diplomats from the member states of the OAS, individuals who might be interested in supporting our mission.
Second, while a formal invitation comes to each mission for the Student Gala held upstairs at the Hall of the Americas, I personally invite you and your mission staff to attend an evening of refreshments and music.  Your attendance at this event sends a powerful message of how the OAS values this program.  For diplomats, our Gala can be a fun opportunity to meet young people interested in the affairs of the region.
Third, and closely related to my invitation, is an offer for any one or a group of states to sponsor the gala.  Costs continue to rise in Washington DC and our only source of revenue, the registration fee, has remained largely flat for eleven years.  I surely welcome creative thinking on funding which I know is an art form at universities and international organizations alike.
And fourth, it is our intention to expand the number of countries represented at the Model.  With the help of Dr. Klinger and the contacts among faculty, the number has expanded.  However, our goal is to have every state, insofar as it is possible, send a delegation of university students in the coming years.  We respectfully ask for your help in identifying universities and faculty that would be interested in the Washington Model OAS.
Let me close by emphasizing that I cannot express the depth of gratitude that we as faculty members have for the Organization’s support of the Washington Model OAS.  For the past several years, the assistance of Irene Klinger and Nellie Robinson has been essential to our endeavors. Your support has allowed us to build a strong and sustainable organization which serves many masters: the mission of the OAS; our learning goals; and most importantly, our students, whose world view is irrevocably and positively changed by the Washington Model.  Thank you for the opportunity to be here today.
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